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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 
Administrative and Foundation Offices 
4220 Edison Lakes Parkway, Suite 200 

April 17, 2013 
7:30 a.m. 

 
A G E N D A 

 
1. Introductions of New Board Members (information) – Corey Cressy (5 minutes) 
 
2. Approval of February 20, 2013 Minutes (action) – Corey Cressy (2 minutes) 
 
3. President's Report (information) - Mark Murray (10 minutes) 
 
4. Finance Committee (action)  – Wendell Walsh (15 minutes) 

(a)  2012 Audit 
(b)  Financial Statements  

1.) Revised December 2012 (Post Audit) 
2.) January 2013 
3.) February 2013 
4.) March 2013 

 
5. Professional Advisory Group (action) – Julie Englert (5 minutes) 
 
6. Policies (action) – Donna Tieman  (5 minutes) 

(a)  Plan of Care 
(b)  Managing Drugs and Biologicals (Home Care; Hospice House) 
(c)  Medication Administration 
(d)  Medication Orders 
(e)  On Call Services 

 
7. Foundation Update (information) – Terry Rodino  (11 minutes) 
 
8. Board Education – “Top Ten Reasons CHC is Right Choice” – Admin Team (5 Minutes) 
 
9. Chairman’s Report (information) – Corey Cressy (2 minutes) 
 
 

Next meeting June 19, 2013 at 7:30 a.m. 
 

# # # 
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Center for Hospice Care  
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes 

February 20, 2013 
 
Members Present: Amy Kuhar Mauro, Catherine Hiler, Corey Cressy, Dennis Beville, Julie Englert, Mary Newbold, Rita Strefling, 

Terry Rodino, Wendell Walsh 
Absent: Bilal Ansari, Carmi Murphy, Jim Brotherson, Lori Price, Melanie Davis, Sara Miller 
CHC Staff: Mark Murray, Amy Tribbett, Dave Haley, Donna Tieman, Karl Holderman, Mike Wargo, Becky Kizer 
 

Topic Discussion Action 
1. Call to Order:  7:30 a.m. 
2. Minutes • A motion was made to accept the minutes of the 12/12/12 meeting as 

presented. The motion was accepted unanimously. 
R. Strefling motioned 
J. Englert seconded 

3. President’s Report • We budgeted for an ADC of 345 in 2013. We need to have 133 original 
admissions a month on average to meet the budgeted 1,905 patients 
served in 2013, and in January we had 168 (previous record was 147 set 
in December 2011). However we also had a record number of deaths—
157 (previous record was 142 set in October 2010). 47% of the new 
patients admitted in January died within the same month, and 85% died 
by 02/08. Patient who were admitted and died during January had an 
ALOS of 7 days and a median of 5 days. The January ADC should 
have been much higher than 345, but due to deaths, the overall ADC in 
January was 305.   

• We continue discussions with the Mayo Clinic on being a training site 
for their palliative care physician fellows. Dave Haley and Dr. Gifford 
are scheduled to attend the American Academy of Hospice and 
Palliative Medicine conference in March, and a meeting has been set up 
with the Mayo Clinic representatives while there.  

• New television spots were shot a few weeks ago and are being edited. 
They should be on the air in early April. We will be using billboards 
again. We will be hitting the 1-800-HOSPICE number in the outdoor 
campaign.  

• Included in the board packet is a copy of the 2012 and 2013 CHC 
agency goals. Many new exciting initiatives including looking at new 
reasons to raise money if everyone has health insurance under the 
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Topic Discussion Action 
ACA.  

• The annual board self-evaluation survey was distributed. It is 
anonymous. Please return it in the envelope provided by the deadline. 
Aggregated results and representative comments will be shared with the 
board at the April meeting.  

• We don’t know if sequestration will happen or not. The cuts start 
March 1st for services provided after that date. Our 2% hit in 
reimbursement begins on 4/1.  Copies of news articles from around the 
country about hospices in crisis are in the board packet. CGS, a new 
fiscal intermediary for 16 states, is interpreting things differently and 
denying hospice claims going back as far as 2008 claims, which is 
causing cash flow situations for many hospices and layoffs of staff. We 
do not have a similar problem with our fiscal intermediary, Palmetto.  

• Ten staff and one community physician will be the faculty for the 
“Introduction to Hospice and Palliative Care” class at Notre Dame on 
02/23. The class is from 8:00 a.m.–5:15 p.m. for one credit. The 
previous class was held in November 2011 and over 90 people signed 
up to attend.  

• A new national hospice cost savings study is coming out in March. It is 
much better than the Duke study from a few years ago. It shows 
hospice saves tax payer dollars and is the answer to end-of-life care in 
the country and this time around the data is irrefutable.  

• Elkhart flooring – No evidence a vapor barrier was installed nor 
purchased for below the foundation as required in the specs, so 
moisture came up through the concrete dissolving the glue to hold the 
floor in place. We had to replace nearly all the flooring in the building. 
We installed new carpeting in areas that used to be vinyl, which helped 
with sound proofing and esthetics. We will host a daily open house the 
week of March 18th from 7:00-9:00 a.m. to meet our new medical 
director, Dr. Amber Burger, and alert the Elkhart health care 
community that Hospice House is open. The insurance companies 
representing the responsible parties have not been cooperating for the 
last three years and we had to have the repairs performed due to 
worsening conditions and safety issues, so we have filed lawsuits 
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Topic Discussion Action 
against them to recover our costs for repairs and all other ancillary 
expenses. We hope to settle before it goes to court. We have spent over 
three years trying to take care of it. No staff was laid off while the work 
was being done.     

4. Finance Committee • The November financial statements were reviewed. Total revenue was 
$1.5 million, total expenses $1.3 million, we had a net gain of 
$128,000, and beneficial interest in the Foundation was $56,000. We 
had a net gain without the beneficial interest of $72,000. 

• The December financial statements were reviewed. Total revenue was 
$1.9 million, total expenses were $1.6 million, we had a net gain of 
$272,000, and beneficial interest in the Foundation was $195,000. We 
had a net gain without the beneficial interest of $76,000. YTD revenue 
was $19.7 million, YTD expenses were $16.8 million, we had a YTD 
net gain of $2.9 million, and beneficial interest in the Foundation YTD 
was $962,000. We had a YTD net gain without the beneficial interest of 
$1.9 million.  

• HMB patient days were up 3.8% versus budget and up 6.4% from 
2011. Other hospice payers (Medicaid, commercial insurance, self-pay) 
were down versus budget and 2011. Total hospice days were still up 
versus budget and 2011. Auditors have started the process for year-end 
audit. The Finance Committee also reviewed the A/R Aging report. We 
have struggled with it since the conversion to Cerner, and staff has 
done a great job working on it. 

• A motion was made to accept the November and December financial 
statements as presented. The motion was accepted unanimously. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
D. Beville motioned 
R. Strefling seconded 

5. Foundation Update • The contractors are doing a fantastic job on the Mishawaka campus and 
trying to meet the completion date of 06/30. At the construction 
meeting yesterday, they said they are only a week behind schedule. 
Remodeling continues on guest house and they have started on the 
palliative care center. An article in the South Bend Tribune yesterday 
referenced our project, and it was on TV as well and a couple times in 
January.  

• Overall fundraising in 2012 was up for the third straight year, excluding 
capital campaigns, bequests and one time major gifts.  

 



 

Page - 4  

Topic Discussion Action 
• Ann Manion is the 2013 recipient of the Helping Hands Award. We 

already have $120,000 committed to the dinner. The Fifth Annual Bike 
Michiana for Hospice early bird registration is 04/30 for $35.00. We 
will be hosting Circle of Caring luncheons on 02/27 in Goshen, 02/28 
in Plymouth and 04/11 in Mishawaka as a thank you to our donors. The 
2012 Annual Appeal has raised about $75,000, so we are within 
$20,000 of our goal. The campaign ends in May. 

• The crowd funding initiative is coming up. This is a means through 
which to get people looking at a particular issue that needs to be 
addressed and raise money towards it in a defined period of time, such 
as 30 or 60 days. Our goal is to raise $4,000 for a full scholarship for a 
health care worker to go through the palliative care program at Hospice 
Africa Uganda. Okuyamba will be in its last film festival in Long Island 
NY this Sunday.  

• We are working on developing an e-newsletter.  
6. Recognition of Outgoing 

Board Members 
• The following board members were recognized for years of service:  

Dennis Beville – 6 years, Bilal Ansari – 3 years, Sara Miller – 3 years, 
Rita Strefling – 5 years, Catherine Hiler – 11 years. Catherine Hiler will 
serve two more years on the Hospice Foundation board as immediate 
past chair. Terry Rodino was recognized as chair of the CHC board for 
two years. He will become the CHC immediate past chair, and will also 
become chair of the Hospice Foundation board.  

 

7. Election of Officers and 
Members 

• The slate of officers and election of new board members for the period April 
2013 through April 2014 was presented as follows: 

          Chairman – Corey Cressy 
          Chairman-Elect – Amy Kuhar Mauro 
          Treasurer – Wendell Walsh 
          Secretary – Julie Englert 
          Immediate Past Chairman – Terry Rodino  
       A motion was made to accept the slate of officers as presented. The motion   
       was accepted unanimously. 
• New Board Members – Francis Ellert and Tim Yoder. Brief bios were 

included in the board packet. A motion was made to accept the election of the 
new board members as presented. The motion was accepted unanimously. 

• As we try to fill new board vacancies, if know someone who would be a good 

 
 
 
 
 
 
R. Strefling motioned 
C. Hiler seconded 
 
C. Cressy motioned 
A. Mauro seconded 
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Topic Discussion Action 
member or has mentioned they would be interested, pass the name on to 
Mark. The bylaws call for 12-21 members, and with the addition of the two 
new members above, we will be at 12. We would like to add one or two more.  

8. Chairman’s Report • Reminder to complete the board self-evaluation survey and return it.  
• The executive committee completed the annual review of the CEO. They had 

asked for input from the board, and received very favorable responses. Thank 
you for your participation. Mark thanked the board for their comments, 
support and leadership. Mark said have a tremendous administrative team and 
a remarkably dedicated staff who care very much about our mission. 

 

9. Board Education • Year in review of 2012.  
Adjournment • The meeting adjourned at 8:30 a.m. Next meeting 04/17 
 
Prepared by Becky Kizer for approval by the Board of Directors on 04/17/13 
 
 
________________________________________________           _____________________________________________ 
Julie Englert, Secretary           Becky Kizer, Recording Secretary 
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Center for Hospice Care 
Hospice Foundation 

President / CEO Report 
April 17, 2013 

(Report posted April 11, 2013) 
 

This meeting takes place in Suite 200 at the AFO at 7:30 AM. 
This report includes event information from February 21 – April 17, 2013. 

Hospice Foundation Board meeting will begin at 9:00 AM in the same room, Suite 200. 
 
 
CENSUS 
 
Average daily census (ADC) has been increasing from January’s 305 to 330 in March.  The number 
of patients served during the first quarter of this year is running nearly 9% ahead of last year.  The 
number of admissions of new patients is running nearly 24% ahead of last year.  March 2013 had 
the highest number of new admissions in history at 169, breaking the previous record set two 
months ago at 168.  March also had a record number of deaths at 158 breaking the previous record 
of 157 also set in January slowing potential growth in ADC.  Of the more than 450 patients who 
expired in Q1 2013 (a small sample) the average length of stay was 66 days and the median was 11 
days compared to 75/16 respectively for all of calendar year 2012.  Based upon the 2012 case mix 
of payor sources, the CHC budgeted post sequester cut break even ADC is 313. 
 
 

March 2013 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

     
Patients Served 486 793 730 63 
Original Admissions 169 482 390 92 
ADC Hospice 309.16 295.23 339.85 (44.62) 
ADC Home Health 21.19 21.60 14.41 7.19 
ADC CHC Total 330.35 316.83 354.56 (37.43) 

 
 

February 2013 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

     
Patients Served 453 624 610 14 
Original Admissions 145 313 271 42 
ADC Hospice 292.32 287.92 344.20 (56.28) 
ADC Home Health 22.71 21.81 15.40 6.41 
ADC CHC Total 315.03 309.73 359.60 (49.87) 
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Monthly Average Daily Census by Office and Hospice Houses 
 
 2013 2013 2013 2013 2013 2013 2013 2013 2012 2012 2012 2012 
 Jan Feb Mar Apr May June July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec 
 
S.B.: 181 188 193      189 186 181 186 
 
Ply: 58 54 59      62 64 66 64 
 
Elk: 59 63 68      62 65 64 61 
 
SBH: 6 6 6      6 5 6 4 
 
EKH: 1 4 4      4 4 3 4 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Total: 305 315 330      323 324 320 319 
 
 
HOSPICE HOUSES 
 

March 2013 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

SB House Pts Served 41 115 29 33 
SB House ALOS 4.76 4.57 6.10 (0.89) 
SB House Occupancy 89.86% 83.49% 71.00% 13.20% 
     
Elk House Pts Served 27 60 73 (13) 
Elk House ALOS 4.67 4.63 4.67 (0.04) 
Elk House Occupancy 58.06% 44.13% 56.00% -11.87% 

 
 

February 2013 Current 
Month 

Year to Date Prior 
Year to Date 

YTD 
Change 

SB House Pts Served 43 83 59 24 
SB House ALOS 3.56 3.99 5.95 (1.96) 
SB House Occupancy 78.06% 80.15% 83.57% -3.42% 
     
Elk House Pts Served 33 37 54 (17) 
Elk House ALOS 3.55 4.11 4.80 (0.69) 
Elk House Occupancy 59.69% 36.80% 61.67% -24.87% 
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PATIENTS IN FACILITIES 
 
Of the 486 patients served in March, 163 were in facilities and of the 453 patients served in 
February, 155 resided in facilities.  The average daily census of patients in skilled nursing homes, 
assisted living facilities, and group homes during March was 114; February was 113. 
 
 
FINANCES 
 
Karl Holderman, CFO, reports that the March and year-to-date 2013 Financials will be posted to the 
Board website on Friday morning, April 12th following Finance Committee approval.  First quarter 
2013 financials will be covered at April 17 board meeting.  The non-approved February 2013 
financials are below. 
 

February 2013 Financial Information 
 
 

Center for Hospice Care      

(Numbers include CHC’s beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation) 

February Overall Revenue  $        1,339,056  Year to Date Overall Revenue  $        3,135,901  

February Total Expense  $        1,275,598   Year to Date Total Expense  $        2,602,900  

February Net Gain  $             63,458  Year to Date Net Gain  $           533,001  

      

      

Hospice Foundation      

Feb. Development Income  $             82,890   Year to Date Development Income  $          166,510  

February Investment Income  $             57,049   Year to Date Investment Income  $          409,713  

February Overall revenue  $           139,960  Year to Date Overall Revenue   $          576,520 

Total February Expenses  $           150,245  Total Year to Date Expenses   $          232,097 

February Overall Net  $          (15,277)         Year to Date Overall Net   $          334,149 

      

      

Combined      

February Overall Revenue  $      1,494,243   Year to Date Overall Revenue  $      3,378,271  

February Overall Net Gain  $           63,458   Year to Date Overall Net Gain  $         533,001  

 
At the end of February 2013, Center for Hospice Care’s Year to Date Net without the beneficial 
interest in the Hospice Foundation was $198,851. 
 
At the end of February, CHC and HF combined had a net without investments of $123,287. 
 
At the end of February 2013, the Foundation’s Intermediate Investments (formerly known as Pool 
Two) totaled $3,991,651.  Long Term Investments (formerly known as Pool Three) totaled 
$10,917,253. 
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CHC’s assets on February 28, 2013, including its beneficial interest in the Hospice Foundation, 
totaled $31.8MM. 
 
 
2012 AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
The 2012 audited financial statements are on the Board Agenda.  They are scheduled to be reviewed 
by the Finance Committee on Friday April 12 when they meet with the auditors from David Culp 
and Co., LLP.  The audit, along with the post-audit December 2012 financial statements, will be 
posted to the board website on Friday morning following the Finance Committee meeting for those 
wishing to review the materials prior to Wednesday’s board meeting.  Hard copies of the 2012 
audited financial statements will be distributed to all board members at the Wednesday meeting. 
 
 
CHC VP/COO UPDATE 
 
Dave Haley, VP/COO, reports that he and CHC CMO, Greg Gifford M.D., attended the annual 
assembly of the American Academy of Hospice and Palliative Medicine in New Orleans on March 
13 -16.  While there, they met with Drs. Elise Carey and Molly Feely of the Mayo Clinic in 
Rochester, Minnesota to discuss the possibility of having Fellows from the Mayo Clinics’ Palliative 
Medicine Fellowship program rotate through our agency, probably starting in the spring of 2014.  
There was definite interest on their part and a site visit for Dr. Feely was scheduled for April 8.  The 
site visit went extremely well.  While here, Dr. Feely attended an Interdisciplinary Team meeting, 
toured both Hospice Houses, the Life Transition Center, viewed the plans for Palliative Care Center 
building and the Guest House residence -- which could house Fellows -- and visited the new 
Mishawaka Campus under construction.  Dr. Feely was so impressed with our bereavement 
program that she will recommend that their Fellowship rotation be extended two weeks for specific 
training with our bereavement department.  This would make a total Fellowship rotation of six 
weeks.  The next step is that Dr. Feely will present what she has learned to the Mayo Clinic 
graduate medical studies committee.  This is the group which will make the final decision on CHC’s 
involvement in their Fellowship program.   Dr. Feely said she did not feel it would take them long 
to make a decision.  She also said that she will recommend that this rotation be a required rotation, 
as opposed to an elective one, with the only exception for opting out being married Fellows with 
children.  She was very optimistic that the Fellowship rotation through CHC would be approved. 
 
We have received interest from area hospitals in discussing CHC contracting with them to provide a 
Medical Director for their Palliative Care Services.  Discussions are in the very early exploratory 
stage. 
 
For the first quarter, our non-formulary drug expenses averaged 18 cents per patient day.  This 
matches the low expense level we experienced during last year.  Our drug shipping costs for the 
first quarter were 9 cents per patient day.  This is slightly above the average level of 2012, which 
was 7 cents per patient day.  We continue to strive to maintain excellence in these metrics. 
 
We recently received our second perinatal hospice referral.  This is a result of our efforts to form a 
community perinatal hospice service in partnership with area hospitals. 
 
Dave Haley’s Census Charts are contained in the Board Briefing Book. 
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DIRECTOR OF NURSING UPDATE 
 
Donna Tieman, RN, DON, reports recent nursing education has focused on Valuing the Attending 
Physician as Part of the IDT and Medication Orders Error Risk:  Reduction Strategies.  Our goal is 
to strengthen our relationships with our community referral sources, improve quality patient care, 
and reduce risk exposure. 
 
Work has begun on a Nursing Preceptor Development program that will enhance orientation of new 
nursing staff and strengthen the clinical expertise of the nursing department by ensuring consistent 
best practice mentoring.  The ultimate goal of this program is to ensure the best possible care for our 
patients while creating job satisfaction for our nursing staff. 
 
The DON and ADON recently participated in a webinar entitled “Increasing the Sample Size for the 
Family Evaluation of Hospice Care Surveys.”  Information gleaned from this webinar applies to 
implementation of CHC’s newly developed Caregiver Confidence tool.  These efforts are directed 
at building caregiver confidence for patients at the end of life 
 
 
HOSPICE FOUNDATION VP / COO UPDATE 
 
Mike Wargo, VP/COO, Hospice Foundation, reports… 
 

Fund Raising Comparative Summary 
 
Through March 2013, the Development Department recorded the following calendar year gift totals as 
compared with the same period during the prior four years:   

 
Year to Date Total Revenue (Cumulative) 

 
 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 

January 70,808.77 64,964.45 32,655.69    36,775.87 83,619.96 
February 114,791.61 108,025.76 64,530.43    88,893.51   166,563.17 
March 156,227.15 231,949.73 165,468.92  194,345.35   264,625.29 
April 265,103.24 354,644.69 269,676.53  319,818.81  
May 358,108.50 389,785.41 332,141.44  416,792.85  
June 739,094.00 477,029.89 427,098.62  513,432.22  
July 782,028.00 532,913.52 487,325.01  579,801.36  
August 831,699.47 585,168.77 626,466.72  643,819.01  
September 913,852.09 671,103.04 724,782.28      736,557.59  
October 1,249,692.64 992,743.37 1,026,728.58      846,979.95  
November 1,294,948.93 1,043,750.46 1,091,575.65 895,164.28  
December 1,415,554.25 1,178,938.91 1,275,402.38 1,027,116.05  

 
Year to Date Monthly Revenue 

(Less Elkhart Hospice House capital campaign, bequests and one-time major gifts) 
 2009 2010 2011 2012 2013 

January 36,382.10 52,442.49 32,110.69 32,309.58 82,300.18 
February 33,816.42 41,364.37 30,644.74 43,783.64 82,943.21 
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March 34,722.57 65,886.51 99,796.42  102,351.84 98,212.12 
April 105,621.19 104,544.96 97,332.61 123,998.46  
May 92,613.21 33,768.72 51,753.98  90,909.04  

June 94,353.52 74,084.48 90,718.18 92,036.89  
July 43,103.73 55,278.63 53,536.39 62,069.43  
August 48,215.45 51,240.25 83,202.86 64,017.65  
September 55,710.51 85,629.27 94,000.56  92,808.58  
October 78,996.22 66,061.97 47,779.09 65,904.80  
November 45,136.29  49,247.09 48,284.08 46,674.33  
December 113,640.59 115,188.45 133,617.73 111,236.77  
Total 782,331.80 794,737.19 862,777.33 928,101.01  

 
Special Events & Projects 
 
Final preparations are underway for this year’s Helping Hands Award Dinner, honoring Ann 
Manion, founder and volunteer president of the Women’s Care Center, and themed “Celebrating 
Life.”  In mid-March approximately 1,700 invitations were sent.  As of April 3rd, gross revenue for 
the event was $188,200 with 462 RSVPs in hand.  The event will be held May 1 at Hilton Garden 
Inn. Cocktails begin at 6 pm, with dinner at 7 pm.  
 
Bike Michiana for Hospice has once again received a Convention and Visitors Bureau grant for 
$5,000 to promote the upcoming 5th Annual Bike Michiana for Hospice.  Early registration opened 
on January 15th and been promoted through social media, e-blasts, website advertising and 
postcards.  To date, 125 cyclists had already registered for the September 15th event, which is 10% 
of our ridership goal for this year.  
 
The first two of three Circle of Caring lunches were held in Goshen and Plymouth in February.  The 
luncheon series wrapped up in Mishawaka on Thursday, April 11 at Riverside Terrace in The St. 
Joseph River Room and Patio.  Those in attendance received a set of notecards featuring art from 
the Hospice Foundation-funded After Images Art Counseling Program. 
 
A kick-off Walk for Hospice committee recruitment event was held on the evening of March 26th at 
Doc Pierce’s restaurant in Mishawaka.  A total of 32 people attended, including 13 “new” 
volunteers; in addition, eight people who were unable to attend called to sign up for the committee.  
 
FHSSA/PCAU 
 
“You Can Okuyamba,” our first crowd funding initiative, went live in March and has raised $485 of 
the $4,000 goal.  The objective of this particular campaign is to raise enough money to provide a 
full scholarship for a healthcare worker to attend the year-long CPCC Diploma course at Hospice 
Africa Uganda.  The online crowd funding campaign features a short video clip from Okuyamba, 
photos of PCAU patients and nurses, as well as information on the CPCC course.  Crowd funding is 
a fundraising concept through which a network of individuals contribute and network to support a 
variety of causes and entrepreneurial endeavors. It has been used successfully for disaster relief and 
start-ups in particular.  The initiative has been publicized via social media, emails to PCAU 
supporters and CHC/HF staff. It was also the subject of a recent press release issued via PRWeb. 
 
 

http://www.theriversideterrace.com/
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Okuyamba 
 
Okuyamba continues to serve as a fundraising platform for other hospice organizations working to 
raise funds for their partners in Sub-Saharan Africa as well.  In March, we produced promotional 
materials for two upcoming screenings, one hosted by Providence Hospice in Portland, OR.  The 
other is being hosted by Kaiser Oakland Hospice in Oakland, CA.  Other organizations with 
fundraisers in the planning stages include Vitas Innovative Hospice Care in Newark, DE; a health 
forum organization in Sun City, CA; and Hinds Hospice in Fresno, CA. 
 
Mishawaka Campus 
 
Phase I construction is on schedule with work scheduled to conclude by the end of June.  Staff will 
begin moving in early July.  Through the end of March, windows were installed, roofing was 
underway and drywall was placed throughout the interior.  As of this writing, some areas of the 
west building are already beginning to see ceramic tile and paint.  WNDU featured a progress report 
on the campus at the end of March (http://www.wndu.com/home/headlines/New-Hospice-
headquarters-to-open-this-summer-200651301.html) and the South Bend Tribune provided a 
photographic update on the front page of its Business Section in early April (attached to this 
Report). 
 
Annual Giving 
 
As of the end of March, the total given to this year’s Annual Appeal “Circle of Caring – Start a 
Ripple” is $82,448.97, within $12,551.03 of the $95,000 goal.  The 2012 goal is a $10,000 increase 
from 2011; the campaign will run through Memorial Day. 
 
Communications 
 
The first Hospice Foundation e-newsletter was sent to 1,028 recipients on March 1. Articles in first 
issue included information on the Circle of Caring luncheons, early registration for Bike Michiana 
for Hospice, “You Can Okuyamba” and the Annual Appeal.  The mailing list includes donors and 
other supporters for whom we have verifiable e-mail addresses. 
 
The Spring 2013 issue of Crossroads will be published in April and features stories about the 
Helping Hands Award Dinner, the After Images Art Counseling Program, the ND/CHC Intro to 
Hospice Class, “You Can Okuyamba,” the bike and walk events as well as a donor profile featuring 
the employee giving program at Gates Automotive Group. 
 
 
COMMUNICATIONS, MARKETING, VOLUNTEERS AND ACCESS 
 
Amy Tribbett, Director of Marketing and Access reports... 
 
Outreach in February & March 
 
During this time, our three community liaisons visited the offices of nearly 200 Physician Practices 
and made 114 visits to assisted living and other extended care facilities. More than 90 visits were 

http://www.wndu.com/home/headlines/New-Hospice-headquarters-to-open-this-summer-200651301.html
http://www.wndu.com/home/headlines/New-Hospice-headquarters-to-open-this-summer-200651301.html
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made to our service area hospitals.  The liaisons also completed 59 patient pre-assessments during 
this time as well.  
 
CHC hosted an Open House at the Elkhart office and Hospice House the week of March 18. From 7 
– 9 a.m., area physicians, social workers and administrators were invited to come and tour the 
Elkhart office and Hospice House.  It was not well attended, but it alleviated any misconceptions 
that our Elkhart office was closed. 
 
Year Three Campaign Update 
 
“The Right Choice,” marketing campaign debuted the week of April 8.  The Right Choice campaign 
is multi-faceted and includes television spots, print ads, online banner ads, and an outdoor billboard 
component. (See attached ad campaign packet).  
 
Senior Networking and Speaking Engagements 
 
•    Participated in the Gerontology Consortium monthly Marketing and Membership meeting 
•    Attended open house Reception at Tanglewood to meet new administrator 
•    Lunch and Learn at St. Paul’s                   
•    Elkhart Chamber of Commerce Annual Meeting            
•    Courtyard Healthcare Advisory Meeting              
•    Elkhart County Council on Aging Board of Directors Meeting          
•    Greenleaf Healthcare Advisory Meeting     
•    Elkhart Clinic Neurology Luncheon    
•    Elkhart Clinic Business After Hours Open House  
•    Attended Gerontology Consortium Monthly Meeting  
•    Elkhart Chamber of Commerce Women’s Council Networking Luncheon  
•    Embrace the Journey Elkhart Community Foundation Grant program with Council of Aging for     
     Seniors 
•    Attended the Kosciusko County Continuity of Care 
•    Presented at the Kiwanis Lunch with Mike Wargo / Dennis Kidde 
•    Presentation to the Cambridge Apartments (subsidized senior housing) on Advanced Directives 
•    Elkhart County Council on Aging Embrace the Pace Program Presenter lunch sponsor            
•    Winona Lake Senior Center Speaker 
•    Warsaw Tigers Apartments speaker         
•    Presentation to ALS Support Group    
•    Waterford:  arranged Lunch and Learn for Social Workers              
•    MGI membership meeting          
 
Referral Source Quality Meetings and Lunches 
 
•    Lunch – Northwest Family Practice 
•    Lunch – Internal Medicine Associates 
•    Lunch – Morningside Administrator, SW, Activity Director 
•    Lunch:  University Park Family Practice 
•    Dr. Rosenblum Cardiologist – La Porte    
•    Lunch – Portage Road Family Medicine 
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• Healthwin – Talked about patient mix. They are doing all short term lately. Requested that he 

think of us for those patients completing rehab and going home who are hospice appropriate.  
•    Dr. Wheet – Good discussion of Breathe Easy and Heartwize. 
•    Drs Peters/Kubley Lunch                
•    Dr Alexander Lunch 
•    Elkhart Clinic Cardiology In-service Lunch                
•    North Central Cardiology In-service Lunch     
•    Michael White at Memorial – Good Gen. Inpatient LOC meeting to discuss process.   Met with 
     Dr. Hall about family reluctance. 
•    Discussed short lengths of stay with Dr. Leininger 
• St. Paul’s -- At request of Dr. Kolbe was supposed to be Lunch and Learn for all nurses and 

CNAs but turned out only SW, Admin, DONs, Unit managers which was great opportunity to 
talk for more than an hour.  I did overview on H and Alice did pain assessment.  Discussed all 
aspects. 

•    Sprenger -- Wonderful meeting with DON Karen and Administrator Jim May, years ago at 
• St. Paul’s.  He remembered Judy Kelly fondly, and Karen was impressed with CHC care of 

grandmother in Rochester 5 years ago.   
•    Meeting regarding General IP at EGH.  15 plus staff from EGH and five of us. 
•    Grace Village – Jackie Snider, DON -- Met with her regarding our first patient at the ECF. 
•    Tammy Gettinger Kosciusko Community Hospital Case Management Manager 
•    Dr. Parshod --  Wonderful opportunity to discuss multiple programs.  Wishes to meet with 

 Dr. Gifford to discuss Palliative Care Consults (PCC). 
•    Sanctuary at St. Paul’s -- Met with DON, ADON, Administrator, AL Director to discuss 
      specifically role of HeartWize and BreatheEasy in AL setting.  Wish to make it part of 
      “Wellness program.”   Discussed PCC.  Very positive meeting – met for more than 90 minutes 
•    Chris Young Office Manager for MC Internal Medicine -- Excellent conversation regarding  
     CHC services and specialty programs. 
•    Elkhart County Council on Aging – we co-sponsored Consider the Conversation presentations to 
      Elkhart area churches. 
•    Miller’s Merry Manor would like to host Consider the Conversation in collaboration with CHC 
•    Oak Wood Manors is hosting a Living with Loss group for us in LaPorte. 
 
 
WELCOME NEW CHC BOARD MEMBERS 
 
Please join me in welcoming our new board members, Becky Asleson, Francis Ellert, Michael 
Method, MD, and Tim Yoder.  All four completed their new board member orientation on April 9 
with a two-hour luncheon seminar presented by members of the CHC Administrative Team.  A new 
2013 Roster of CHC Board Members along with contact information is included as an attachment to 
this report. 
 
 
CHC BOARD MEMBER RESIGNS 
 
Lori Price has resigned her position as a CHC board member.  She will become President of Loyola 
Gottlieb Memorial Hospital in Melrose Park, Illinois on May 7.  Lori has served twice on the board 
for a total of 11 years (1996-2002 and 2008-2013).  We thank her for her service, support and 
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loyalty to our hospice program and wish her the best of luck in her new position and best wishes for 
an exciting and rewarding future. 
 
 
2012 – 2013 BOARD OF DIRECTORS SELF EVALUATION 
 
The results of the CHC Board of Directors Self Evaluation are included in your Board Briefing 
Book.  As always, the evaluation is not intended to be an evaluation of CHC or its staff but rather to 
be a peer review evaluation of the perceptions the board has of itself and its performance.  This 
year, following several email reminders from Becky, 60% of the CHC Board participated.  In 2013, 
9 of 15 participated.  In 2012, 8 of 14 participated.  In 2011, 9 of 15 participated.  In last year’s 
April 2012 President’s Report, I mentioned that we were considering making this an every other 
year exercise.  After meeting with Corey Cressy, CHC Board Chair, and the Executive Committee 
on 4/10, we will make this change and go to an every other year schedule.  In the future, we are also 
eliminating the question regarding the CHC board setting fundraising goals since this question is no 
longer applicable now that the Hospice Foundation has this responsibility. 
 
 
CHC TO RECEIVE NATIONAL FHSSA GLOBAL PARTNERSHIP AWARD 
 
CONFIDENTIAL:  This is a secret and will not be announced until April 25.  The third annual 
FHSSA Global Partnership Award will be presented to the Center for Hospice Care/Hospice 
Foundation during the National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization’s (NHPCO) Management 
and Leadership Conference at the Gaylord National Resort and Convention Center in National 
Harbor, MD on 4/25.  Nine hospice partners applied for this year’s award.  According to the 
upcoming FHSSA press released, “The Global Partnership Award is an opportunity for FHSSA to 
recognize the outstanding efforts of a FHSSA partner that went above and beyond the expectations 
of a partnership.  The award winner is selected based on creativity in fundraising, partner 
collaboration, staff contribution and commitment, and community outreach and involvement.”  The 
award comes with a cash donation to the African hospice partner, who in our case is the Palliative 
Care Association of Uganda.  The first award was presented in 2011 to Suncoast Hospice in Florida, 
the largest not-for-profit hospice in the U.S. with an average daily census of over 1,800 patients.  
Last year the award was a tie and given to The Denver Hospice in Colorado and The Community 
Hospice of Albany, NY.  CHC/HF’s winning application for this award is attached to this report.  It 
was written primarily by Hospice Foundation staff member, Cyndy Searfoss. 
 
 
SEQUESTER PAYMENT CUTS FOR HOME CARE AND HOSPICE NOW IN EFFECT 
 
April 1 marked the start of the Medicare reimbursement rate reductions under the automatic federal 
spending cuts – known as the sequester – which went into effect last month.  Both home care and 
hospice services are included in the across the board Medicare rate cuts. 
 
As a reminder, the sequestration that took effect on 4/1 will be implemented as follows: 
  
Home Health Services: A 2% payment reduction will be applied to episodes with end dates of April 
1 and later. 
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Hospice: A 2% reduction will apply to all services with a claim “through date” for services 
beginning April 1, 2013. 
 
 
CHC RECEIVES GOLD CAPITAL INVESTMENT AWARD 
 
Due to our significant investment on the banks of the St. Joseph River in Mishawaka, CHC received 
a GOLD “Capital Investment Award” at the 2013 Salute to Business event presented by the 
Chamber of Commerce of St. Joseph County.  A copy of the certificate and program page showing 
other winners is attached to this report. 
 
 
NATIONAL UPDATE  
 
New research published in the March issue of Health Affairs found that hospice enrollment saves 
money for Medicare and improves care quality for Medicare beneficiaries with a number of 
different lengths of services.  Led by Amy S. Kelley, MD, MSHS, from the Brookdale Department 
of Geriatrics and Palliative Medicine at the Icahn School of Medicine at Mt. Sinai, researchers 
looked at the most common hospice enrollment periods: 1 to 7 days, 8 to 14 days, 15 to 30 days, 
and 53 to 105 days.  Within all enrollment periods studied, hospice patients had significantly lower 
rates of hospital and intensive care use, hospital readmissions, and in-hospital death when compared 
to the matched non-hospice patients.  The study reveals that savings to Medicare are present for 
both cancer patients and non-cancer patients.  Moreover, these savings appear to grow as the period 
of hospice enrollment lengthens with the observed study period of one to 105 days. Study authors 
suggest that investment in the Medicare Hospice Benefit translates into savings overall for the 
Medicare system.  Researchers note that if 1,000 additional beneficiaries enrolled in hospice 15 to 
30 days prior to death, Medicare could save more than $6.4 million,”  A copy of the article is 
attached to this report. 
 
On the other hand, according to Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC) 
commissioners, the government should consider 5% Medicare payment cuts for hospice services 
provided in skilled nursing facilities (SNF) -- as if hospice hasn’t already experienced more than its 
fair share of cuts since 2009 with more on the way.  Speaking at a public meeting on April 4 in 
Washington, D.C., the commissioners revisited recommendations from a 2011 report from the 
Department of Health and Human Services Office of Inspector General (OIG).  That report gave 
advice to the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) in advance of an Affordable Care 
Act requirement to reform Medicare hospice payments after Oct. 1, 2013.  The OIG researchers 
wrote, arguing for payment reform, “Medicare currently pays hospices the same rate for care 
provided in nursing facilities as it does for care provided in other settings, such as private homes.  
The current payment structure provides incentives for hospices to seek out beneficiaries in nursing 
facilities, who often receive longer but less complex care.”  The MedPAC commissioners also 
claimed hospices provide more aide visits on average to SNF residents than at-home patients, even 
though nursing staff should be on hand to provide assistance with daily living activities.  MedPAC 
proposed that CMS could enact anywhere from a 3% to 5% cut in hospice payments for SNF 
residents and that they based this reduction is on a formula that assumes “equal provision of aide 
visits” in home and facility settings, and accounts for the labor costs of these two types of care. 
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NOTRE DAME ONE CREDIT CLASS REPEAT DRAWS LARGER ATTENDANCE 
 
SC 43350: Introduction to Hospice and Palliative Care was repeated on Saturday, February 23 at the 
University of Notre Dame from 7:30 AM – 5:15 PM.  We were once again pleasantly surprised to 
see so many students (95 in all) enroll in the all-day Saturday class. The course was first offered on 
campus in the Fall Semester 2011 and included more than 80 students.  The class, which was 
designed to provide undergraduate students with an introductory understanding of hospice and 
palliative care, included students from a number of pre-professional studies program with the vast 
majority of them being those particularly interested in pursuing careers in medicine.  The daylong 
course covered a variety of topics focusing on how hospice and palliative care is given in the 
current healthcare system. Students were also given an introduction in the compassionate 
interpersonal communication skills required in caring for those in need of palliative care or who are 
dying.  The class was taught by an interdisciplinary team that included physicians, nurses, social 
workers and bereavement counselors as well as other hospice and palliative care staff.  Eleven CHC 
staff participated in all.  Designed by Dominic Vachon, Director of Ruth M. Hillebrand Center for 
Compassionate Care in Medicine and Mike Wargo, the course included films, panel discussions, 
lectures and a mock interdisciplinary team meeting.  One of the students attending the class wrote in 
his evaluation, "While it was admittedly quite a long day, I gained invaluable insight into a field I 
initially knew almost nothing about, and I feel that whether or not my future directs me toward 
palliative care, the lessons I learned have great universal applicability among all health professions 
and I truly feel that I will be better able to serve patients as a doctor due to the knowledge I gained 
here."  Topics included among the day’s 12 different presentations were: Understanding the 
Hospice Model of Care; The Physician’s Role in Hospice and Palliative Medicine; The Hospice 
Nurse as Care Coordinator; Palliative Care: My Journey as an Oncologist and the Grieving Process.   
 
 
BOARD WEBSITE 
 
Although we do not have a PowerPoint at every board meeting, the ones we have had over the last 
year have now been posted to the secure CHC board website under “Archived PowerPoints.” 
 
 
OUT AND ABOUT 
 
Several staff attended the Chamber of Commerce of St. Joseph County annual “Salute to Business” 
on February 26 at Century Center. 
 
Dave Haley, VP/COO and Greg Gifford M.D., CMO, attended the annual assembly of the 
American Academy of Hospice and Palliative Medicine in New Orleans on March 13 -16.   
 
Several staff attended the annual “Logan Lunch” on March 19 at Century Center. 
 
Amy Tribbett, Director of Marketing and Access, attended the Total Customer Management 
Summit in San Francisco on April 4 – 5.  The conference explored organizational challenges in the 
areas of relationship marketing, community management, acquisition, retention and loss, through 
traditional, digital and interactive channels. 
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ATTACHMENTS TO THIS PRESIDENT’S REPORT IMMEIDATELY FOLLOWING 
THIS SECTION OF THE .PDF 
 
Copy of Health Affairs article “Hospice Enrollment Saves Money for Medicare and Improves Care 
Quality Across a Number of Different Lengths-of-Stay” 
 
Copy of CHC’s Capital Investment Award 
 
Copy of South Bend Tribune front page article, “Facing the End Sooner” from April 8.  NOTE:  
This article was picked up by the Associated Press and appeared as an AP story in newspapers all 
across the country the week of 4/8. 
 
Year-three marketing campaign packet. 
 
2013 Roster of Center for Hospice Care Board Members 
 
Dave Haley’s Census Reports. 
 
South Bend Tribune business section update on the Mishawaka Campus from April 6. 
 
Thank you letter from Marshall Intermediate Center, South Bend. 
 
Compliance Committee Minutes of 03/20/13 
 
 
HARD COPY BOARD ITEMS TO BE DISTRIBUTED AT THE MEETING 
 
March 2013 Financials. 
 
2012 Audited Financials 
 
Latest addition of CHC’s physician newsletter, “H&P.” 
 
CHC – business card listing the Top Ten Reasons Why CHC is the Right CHoiCe 
 
 
NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING 
 
Our next regular Board Meeting will be Wednesday, June 19, 2013 at 7:30 AM in Conference 
Room E in Suite 200 at the AFO.  In the meantime, if you have any questions, concerns, 
suggestions or comments, please contact me directly at 574-243-3117 or email 
mmurray@centerforhospice.org . 
 

# # # 

mailto:mmurray@centerforhospice.org
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Center for Hospice Care 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS SELF-EVALUATION 

2013 Survey Results 
 

5 = Very Good      4 = Good       3 = Average       2 = Fair       1 = Poor 
 

9 out of 15 people responded.  Number of Responses for each rating is listed in the box along with Average Score. 
 

# Question Very 
Good 

Good Average Fair Avg. 
Score 
2013 

Avg. 
Score 
2012 

Avg. 
Score 
2011 

1 Board has full and common understanding of the roles and 
responsibilities of a Board. 
 

 
5 

 
3 

 
1 

  
4.4 

 
4.7 

 
4.4 

2 Board members understand the organization’s mission and its 
products / programs. 
 

 
9 

    
5.0 

 
4.7 

 
4.6 

3 Structural pattern is clear (Board, officers, committees, 
administrative team, staff). 
 

 
8 

 
1 

   
4.9 

 
4.7 

 
4.6 

4 Board has clear goals and actions resulting from relevant and 
realistic strategic planning. 
 

 
7 

 
1 

 
1 

  
4.7 

 
4.5 

 
4.4 

5 Board attends to policy-related decisions, which effectively guide 
operational activities of staff. 
 

 
4 
 

 
4 

 
1 

  
4.3 

 
4.7 

 
4.5 

6 Board receives regular reports on finances, budgets, products, 
program performance, and other important matters. 
 

 
9 

    
5.0 

 
4.9 

 
4.7 

7 Board helps set fundraising goals and is actively involved in 
fundraising. 
 

 
1 

 
6 

 
2 

  
3.9 

 
3.6 

 
3.5 

8 Board effectively represents the organization to the community. 
 

 
4 

 
4 

 
1 

  
4.3 

 
4.6 

 
4.3 

9 Board meetings facilitate focus and progress on important 
organizational matters. 
 

 
8 

  
1 

  
4.8 

 
4.7 

 
4.5 

10 Board regularly monitors and evaluates progress toward strategic 
goals and products / program performance. 

 
6 

 
2 

 
1 

  
4.6 

 
4.7 

 
4.4 
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# Question Very 
Good 

Good Average Fair Avg. 
Score 
2013 

Avg. 
Score 
2012 

Avg. 
Score 
2011 

11 Each member of the Board feels involved and interested in the 
Board’s work. 
 

 
2 

 
4 

 
3 

  
3.9 

 
4.2 

 
3.7 

12 All necessary skills, stakeholders, and diversity are represented on 
the Board. 
 

 
 2 

 
3 

 
3 

 
 

 
3.4 

 
4.6 

 
4.2 

 
Ratings by percent of responses:   

 
 
                   
                 
             
           

 
 
Please list three to five points on which you believe the Board should focus its attention in the next year.  Be as specific as possible in 
identifying these points. 
 
1. Future goals 
2. Achieving current goals 
3. Health care in general, including universal coverage. 
4. Encourage all board members to participate in at least one fund raising event either as a volunteer or participant. 
5. If possible and if beneficial, attend a Hospice conference at the national or state level to support staff and executive officers. 
6. Each board member should be on one of the committees. 
7. I think if those not attending would attend, they would show interest. By not attending, I sometimes think they do not feel involved.  
8. I am not big on diversity and meeting the “norm.” I do feel we are diverse by what we bring to the table with our talents.  
9. Getting people to attend. If it does not fit their schedule, then move onto another board that does. 
10. Maybe having a staff person give a five minute presentation on what they do at Hospice and what it means to them. I would ask from one 

of your janitors and all the way up the food chain. 
11. Keep everyone updated on the new construction project and reassure how it is being paid for. 
12. Make it a point to support at least two of the numerous fund raising events held throughout the year.  
13. Reducing the number of patients that never get from the hospital to Hospice care. I know with the new agreements with three area 

hospitals that should improve. 

 2013 2012 2011 
Very Good 61% 64% 48% 
Good 26% 31% 42% 
Average 13% 5% 9% 
Fair 0% 0% 1% 
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14. Continued community education of services and that they are available at no cost. 
15. More board participation in organization events.  
16. Continue building the “Center for Hospice” name through continued advertising. Continue to develop relationships with physicians and 

their office personnel to obtain referrals. 
17. There was talk about creating a Caregiver Training Center. Even to give “seminars” (a series) for caregivers would be helpful to the 

community and any additional patients as the time comes. 
18. Obviously the completion of Phase I and II of the Mishawaka campus. 
19. Continue to work toward the goal of having Mayo Clinic personnel working with the Center. Will also be a very good “promotional” 

tool. 
 
 
How would you improve the Board’s effectiveness? 
 
1. More emphasis on attendance and the elevator speech to help spread the word. 
2. The board is very effective. No improvement needed. Board members are engaged.  
3. Not much you need to do. 
4. Provide more time for board education around its roles and responsibilities. Then, discuss these as we approve items on the agenda. 
5. Go over roles of board committees at least once a year. Encourage board members to be more active at committee level. 
6. More specific information on ways to improve the use of talents and experiences of our board members both within Hospice and out in 

our community. 
7. Involving more board members on subcommittees.  
8. Attendance at meetings by members needs to be a priority. Encourage involvement in various aspects of the organization.  
 
 
 
Please identify any Board-level performance gaps and recommended solutions. 
 
1. None that I am aware of. 
2. Maybe get Dave more involved in the meetings.  
3. 100% attendance by every board member is impossible. However, some are absent often. Their input is missed. 
4. As board vacancies are filled, Hispanic-Americans and African-Americans who are interested in the mission of the organization should 

be considered. 
5. Board participation needs to continue to be encouraged. The pace of the meetings has slowed a little bit to where people feel comfortable 

in asking and taking part in discussions. This participation needs to be encouraged.  
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Center for Hospice Care 
Compliance Committee Meeting Minutes 

March 20, 2013 
 

Members Present: Amy Tribbett, Ann Cowe, Dave Haley, Donna Tieman, Gail Wind, Jon Kubley, Mark Murray, Vicki Gnoth, 
Becky Kizer 

Absent: Karl Holderman 
 

Topic Discussion Action 
1. Call to Order:  3:00 p.m. 
2. Follow-Up to 

11/13/12 Meeting 
• The “Hospice Manages This Patient’s Care” form has been changed to an electronic 

version. We are ready to start trialing it with a patient. We will work with the facility 
billing office to make sure they recognize the new form. Once we are confident it is 
ready, we will go live with it. The form will be more readable and convenient for staff 
to keep updated, and we hope facilities find it more professional looking versus the 
handwritten one. It will be part of our electronic medical record. 

• The next PEPPER report is coming in April. We now have a Live Discharges QAPI. 

 

3. LCDs • Distributed copies of an article about the San Diego Hospice’s noncompliance 
problems. One focus was how important the LCDs are. We work closely with our 
nurses on how to document and the language to use so a patient can qualify. They 
should say, “Responding to the hospice plan of care,” instead of “stable.” Over the last 
two to three years, we have done a lot of education and coaching of staff on how to 
document better. We give them words and phrases to use, and to add measureable data 
like arm circumference, weight, how far the patient can walk, etc. We feel comfortable 
that staff is charting to the LCDs. We tell nurses why it is important to document 
objectionable data. There is still work that needs to be done in nursing and social work, 
because both write IDT notes, in painting a better picture on why we agree to add or 
not add something to the plan of care. We would like to see everyone do away with the 
phrase “need to revoke.” Staff should explain the patient’s options under HMB and 
what will or will not be included in the hospice plan of care. Leave “revoke” out of the 
conversation. 

• In February we rolled out a worksheet to the primary nurses about documenting 
measurable conditions prior to admission, at admission, and at recert, so we can see the 
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Topic Discussion Action 
facts we are capturing and any decline that exists.  

• The QA auditors will make sure the LCD is on the chart. The palliative performance 
scale is being used more too. We do get ADRs from Palmetto, and were paid on all put 
two the last time. We want to make sure staff knows if we let a patient go because we 
didn’t document to the LCD, it is just as bad as not admitting a patient. The patient is 
not getting denied anything or cannot get something. It is just that it won’t be included 
in the hospice plan of care under HMB. They have choices they need to make. 

• Overall we feel good about what we do. From start to finish everyone works hard to do 
the right thing. The more aware we are of the COPs, the better we are as an agency. 
Donna and Gail have worked hard at educating nurses on why we do things and how it 
pertains to regulatory requirements. We always show them the applicable COP. We are 
moving in the right direction. 

4. Laptops • Idaho Hospice was fined for a stolen laptop with patient information. This was first 
time a fine was assessed on less than 500 PHI. Cerner is encrypted on the laptops and 
Blackberries. They are also password protected. That is why we don’t use I-Phones or 
Androids, because they are not encrypted. Josh can also wipe them clean remotely. We 
do have a policy regarding staff keeping their laptop in a safe place. We have done 
everything we possibly can.  

 

5. 2013 Compliance 
Goals 

• This is the year to review the compliance plans, which is done biannually. Please 
review your areas of responsibility and bring changes to the next meeting. The plans 
are posted on the staff website. One new goal should be establishing a formalized 
process to ensure we are always following Palmetto’s current LCDs. There is no 
pattern on when Palmetto updates them. This is an identified risk area for us. We need 
to identify someone to take ownership to review them. It should be a medical director 
that reviews them. Jon agreed to do it and will report on it at each compliance meeting. 
Mark will send him the link to that page on the Palmetto website. We don’t want to not 
admit someone because we are screening them under the old LCD and they would be 
eligible under the new version.  

 

6. Staff In-Services • The annual staff in-service is held in September. At the next committee meeting we 
will discuss what topic it will be this year. Last year we did Compliance 101. 

 

7. Next Meeting • Start reviewing the compliance plans. Let Vicki know of anything you would like to 
see on the agenda. Look at the OIG and risk areas. 
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Topic Discussion Action 
Adjournment • The meeting adjourned at 3:50 p.m. Next meeting TBA 
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